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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of February 9, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Also Present:   Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Commissioner Kerwin moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of January 12, 2006


Commissioner Kerwin moved to approve the January 12 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz read a letter from Amy Dondy and an email from Diane Crampton regarding the item at 8 Thomas Avenue.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Variance V-4-05-A, Appeal of Community Development Director’s determination regarding zoning conformance with Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.L, or Variance from the ridgeline regulations of BMC Section 17.12.040.L for 30-ft. tall house (measured at midpoint of 8-ft. tall roof) excavated up to 7 ft. into grade (800 + 1,800 cubic yards of grading) with Variances for 10-ft. north side setback for house, 9-ft. north side setback for eaves, and 7-ft. north side setback for fireplace; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune reported that because of difficulties getting an acceptable proposal from a surveyor, staff conducted its own sightline analysis, based upon viewing locations along the Lagoon and using various topographical and aerial maps.  He said the purpose was to determine the maximum building elevation that would not extend beyond the silhouette of San Bruno Mountain or above the silhouette of the apartment building across Thomas Avenue.  Staff found that a number of variables, including the viewpoint and the angle from which the building is seen, make it impossible to set a specific height limit that guarantees the house would not break the mountain silhouette as seen from every possible public viewing location.  As an alternative, staff calculated the average elevation from five of the identified viewing locations; this would restrict the front elevation of the house to 227.29 feet, or 13.59 above grade at that flat portion of the site.  The rear of the building facing the Lagoon would be limited to an elevation of 222.84 feet, a difference that would necessitate a less sloped roof than proposed or a stepped series of flat roofs.  The maximum height of the garage could be approximately 12 feet without breaking the mountain silhouette.


Senior Planner Tune said that to facilitate comparison, staff prepared three versions of a draft condition limiting the height of the house:  one setting a 13.1-foot limit, as originally discussed; the 20-foot limit discussed at the last hearing; and the 13.59-foot limit sloping downward toward the rear.  In any case, staff recommends that compliance with the height limit be confirmed to the satisfaction of the building inspector prior to approval of framing of the house.


Commissioner Hunter asked about the basis for some of the calculations mentioned in the staff report, and Senior Planner Tune answered his questions.


Commissioner Hunter recommended inserting the word “negative” before “visual impact” in proposed Condition E.


Commissioner Jameel asked if a licensed surveyor did the sightline measurements.  Senior Planner Tune said the work did not require a licensed professional.  He clarified that staff’s calculations should be considered approximations, based on mathematical calculations, aerial photographs, and topographical maps.  


Commissioner Jameel noted the Planning Commission agreed at the last meeting to request a surveyor perform the work, and he expressed displeasure that the task had still not been done.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited the applicant to address the Planning Commission first.


Nelson Cheung, 8 Thomas Avenue, applicant, reported that his own surveyor did not want to undertake the job.  He said that surveyors measure points on the ground, not points in the air, and he questioned any surveyor’s qualifications to do that kind of measurement.  He pointed out that even if story poles are used to mark the distance on the ground, it cost $5,000 to install story poles last time at the Commission’s request.  He objected to incurring that expense again to have a surveyor do such measurements.


Commissioner Kerwin asked what alternatives were acceptable to Mr. Cheung.  Mr. Cheung responded that he has been willing to compromise in many ways:  first applying for a variance, then posting story poles, lowering the height of the structure over 40 percent, shifting the house to another area, doing additional grading, and offering to pay for a reasonably priced survey.  He asked what more he can do to still get a livable house.


Mr. Cheung said the 20-foot limit with grading would result in a buildable house, but a 13-foot limit would be inadequate.  He noted imposing that height limit will make the lot virtually unbuildable.  Mr. Cheung said his goal was to build a large, comfortable house surrounded by a large yard for his parents and his family.  He expressed his opinion that 13 feet was not reasonable.  


Commissioner Hawawini pointed out that with 10 feet of grading, the result would be 23 feet, a reasonable limit for a single-story house.  Mr. Cheung said his investment in the project was already substantial.  He advised that he already spent over $35,000 to develop a set of plans that had been approved by the Building Department, and he objected to having to redesign the house.  He stated that he also spent $5,000 for the story poles, $3,000 for revisions, $25,000 in legal fees, and $70,000 in grading.  He estimated redesigning the building will cost another $35,000 and additional grading will be another $70,000.  He added that he purchased the lot originally for $325,000 three years ago and expected to be living in the house by now. 


Mr. Cheung urged the City to come to a reasonable compromise and allow the project to move forward.


Chairman Lentz pointed out that buyers of property have a responsibility to investigate site constraints and applicable regulations, and Mr. Cheung could have explored the ridgeline restrictions earlier in the process.  He noted that even though Mr. Cheung’s surveyor was unwilling to undertake the task, the City had obtained a bid from another licensed surveyor, but Mr. Cheung was unwilling to pay that fee.  He added that spending money for legal representation was Mr. Cheung’s choice.


Chairman Lentz observed that the rules clearly require the house to stay below the ridgeline, and he suggested using the limits calculated by staff as a reasonable way to resolve the problem.  He asked if Mr. Cheung was willing to stay within the 222.84 to 227.29-foot maximum elevations.


Community Development Director Prince asked if Mr. Cheung’s proposed two-story house, without the roof, would be less than 23 feet, 1 inch tall.  Mr. Cheung responded that the design of the house would have to be changed substantially.  Director Prince recommended that Mr. Cheung consider a flatter-roofed two-story house. 


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Director Prince that 23 feet was adequate for a two-story house with a flat roof.  He noted his own house took 14 years to get approved and built, so he could sympathize with the applicant.  He expressed his opinion that lack of knowledge about applicable codes was not sufficient justification for a variance.  He said staff’s recommendation appears to represent a reasonable compromise.


Commissioner Kerwin cautioned that Commissioners should avoid debating or lecturing Mr. Cheung.  He noted the code allows variances when strict application of regulations does not work.  He expressed his opinion that this particular property met that definition.  Commissioner Kerwin observed that this property has constraints and restrictions that do not allow as large a house as might be acceptable for other large lots.  He added that the Commission could grant a ridgeline variance, some other type of variance, or a combination of variances if the appropriate circumstances are found.  


Commissioner Hunter recommended taking public comments before debating the issues.


Mr. Cheung clarified that he asked the City staff for information about the requirements applicable to projects in the Brisbane Acres.  He acknowledged that it was neither the staff’s fault nor his fault that he did not obtain all possible information from the start.


Chairman Lentz pointed out that Mr. Cheung received copies of all applicable codes, and it is the responsibility of each applicant to read and understand the provisions.


Mr. Cheung commented that the area around his property is already developed, so the ridgeline can hardly be called “undisturbed.”  He noted there are buildings that break ridgeline views from many vantage points along public trails.  He cautioned that the laws should not be used to protect private views.


Paul Bouscal said the first meeting he attended about 8 Thomas Avenue had nothing to do with views, but pertained only to the Municipal Code provisions regarding respecting ridgelines.  He clarified that his interest was in protecting ridgelines from development that would obstruct views.  Mr. Bouscal noted many other people who have built houses in Brisbane have had to consider neighborhood concerns, and he cited some that had flat roofs to stay under the applicable height limits.


Director Prince clarified that there is no clear dividing line between public and private views because they often overlap.  Commissioner Kerwin noted the City ordinance for the Brisbane Acres only protects public views.


Storrs Hoen acknowledged that his private view would be affected, but he also had concerns about the precedent this project would set for the entire community.  He recommended upholding the requirement that structures be placed below ridgelines.  He observed that even though one house might not have a large impact, a row of houses certainly could.


Mr. Hoen said he believes a survey would show the house can only extend 8.5 feet above existing grade, if it were not to break the ridgeline.  He added that a maximum elevation of 13.1 feet appears to be reasonable compromise.


Commissioner Kerwin questioned how this project would set a precedent, given some of the other houses in the area and their impacts on views.  He said every zone has height limitations, but those in Brisbane Acres are higher in recognition of the larger lot sizes.  


Director Prince noted that although the City has granted variances in the past, this would be the first variance to the ridgeline provision.  In that sense, this decision could be used as a basis for subsequent requests to develop other lots along Thomas Avenue.  Director Prince advised that the owner of the lot adjacent to Mr. Cheung’s property will be applying for a building permit soon.  Senior Planner Tune added that there are other vacant lots along the crest of Thomas Hill.


Director Prince noted the number of lots in Brisbane Acres on ridgelines is limited, and of those, there are only a few with similar ridgeline view problems.  


Mr. Hoen said the Open Space Plan identifies at least 30 lots located on prominent ridgelines in the Brisbane Acres.  He observed that building above those ridgelines would have a significant effect on the view of Brisbane from the Marina and from the Bay Trail.  He noted the Open Space Plan recommends that houses follow the ridge down rather than extending above it.  Because of the difficulties in doing that on this lot, he supported allowing a variance for the house to extend 13.1 feet above grade.


Michael Schumann said he liked the idea of a stepped-down design, and he recommended adopting staff’s proposed alternative with a lower elevation for the east side of the building.  Mr. Schumann noted applicants should be expected to design a house to fit within the City’s requirements, or request a variance if that is not possible.  In this case, he pointed out, the house was designed before the applicant discovered the ridgeline code provision.  He objected to allowing people to design what they want and then seek variances.


Gary Apotheker observed that this property has attracted attention from many people in the community because of their concerns about its effect on the nature of Brisbane.  He noted that although Commissioner Hawawini previously cited General Plan language regarding ridgeline protection, General Plan policies do not have the same authority as formally adopted ordinances.  Mr. Apotheker expressed concern that granting a ridgeline variance for this application could set a dangerous precedent for other developments in the future.  He urged the Planning Commission to base its decision on what the people of Brisbane want for their community.  Mr. Apotheker added that he would prefer to see the applicant step the structure down the hill.


Commissioner Kerwin asked if Mr. Apotheker thought the Brisbane Acres zoning regulations were appropriate for this parcel.  Mr. Apotheker responded that he favored more restrictive regulations for certain parcels.  He noted the zoning regulations were adopted because many people were not taking factors like articulation, setbacks, landscaping, and the environment into consideration.


Commissioner Hunter emphasized that ridgeline properties in Brisbane Acres have stricter requirements than other Brisbane Acres parcels.  Director Prince added that those provisions were adopted to make the zoning regulations consistent with General Plan policies favoring ridgeline protection.


Director Prince expressed his opinion that this application had unique characteristics sufficient to justify granting a variance, and it is up to the Commission to determine an acceptable elevation.


Mr. Cheung commented that the demographics of Brisbane have changed as real estate has appreciated, and what used to be a middle-class town has become upper middle-class.  He noted that many single-family houses in Brisbane are selling for well over $1 million now.  Mr. Cheung said people want larger houses and more comfortable living.


Mr. Cheung said he did not think his parcel should have been located within the Brisbane Acres zoning district, because its characteristics are different from the parcels above.  He suggested developing a clear alternative set of rules for special situations that do not meet the normal requirements.


Mr. Cheung noted San Francisco has a strict height limit, but not as restrictive as 23.1 ft., and other nearby communities are much more liberal.  He offered to personally survey those, such as employees at the Hitachi building, who regularly view San Bruno Mountain beyond his property to verify the minimal impact his house will have.


Chairman Lentz expressed frustration with the entire process.  While willing to grant a variance, he asked Mr. Cheung’s cooperation in keeping the house below the mountain ridgeline in the background.  He urged Mr. Cheung to consider changing his design.  As an alternative, he asked if Mr. Cheung would be willing to accept a 227.29-foot height limit for the entire house, rather than just the front elevation.


Mr. Cheung emphasized that he had already compromised more than his fair share.  He said he liked the idea of a stepped design, but stepping will not be an option after grading down 10 feet.  He added that the current design is 32 feet high, so it would have to be revised.


Mr. Apotheker noted the value of the property, real estate trends, and market demands should not be considered as reasons for granting a variance.  He urged the Planning Commission to exclude financial factors from their decision-making process.


Mr. Cheung said that when Storrs Hoen and Beth Grossman distributed their first flyer about his project, it warned of a “new $3 million home” in Brisbane, so property values are obviously of primary importance.


There being no other members of the public who wished to comment on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Jameel observed that comments and letters from neighbors make it clear they want the City to uphold the ordinance.  He noted the Planning Commission proposed a couple compromises before, and even requested that a surveyor be used to help determine an appropriate height limit.  He said staff’s proposal makes sense, because it does not compromise the ordinance or the wishes of neighbors, and the maximum height is a reasonable limit within which the applicant can build a house.  Commissioner Jameel expressed support for the staff’s recommended 13.59-foot height limit, or the third version of Condition B at the bottom of Page 1 of the staff report.


Commissioner Kerwin reminded everyone that this applicant did not design his building until he had checked with staff and obtained copies of the regulations.  Issues of ridgelines and views were not raised until after the building had been designed and a decision on HCP compliance came before the Planning Commission.  He said the applicant was then confronted with the need for a variance before his building permit could be issued, based on the ridgeline provisions.  He emphasized that Mr. Cheung should not be viewed as someone who ignored City requirements and tried to ramrod his project through the process.


Commissioner Kerwin observed that some of the concerns raised as part of this matter constitute design review, an approach Brisbane has traditionally avoided for single-family houses.  Instead, Brisbane has chosen to adopt codes as frameworks in which people can build, as long as their structures are safe.  Commissioner Kerwin said he was impressed by the efforts on all sides to strike a reasonable compromise in the face of conflicting rules.


Commissioner Hunter concurred with Commissioner Kerwin that the applicant’s behavior was proper.  He noted the applicant sought out information prior to design and stayed in touch with staff throughout the process.  He said many members of the public have expressed concerns and shared information, and he thanked everyone who participated for their cooperation.


Commissioner Hunter said he would like to see the applicant build a house without having to compromise his goals and purposes.  He expressed his belief that the proposed structure is not sensitive to the unique characteristics of the site and does not conform with the applicable zoning requirements.  For this reason, he encouraged the applicant to find a more suitable location for that design, or to develop a more site-sensitive design.


Commissioner Hunter noted granting variances does not necessarily solve site challenges, and in some situations can actually make matters worse.  He stated that he believed the site was buildable, and he encouraged the applicant to consider other options.  He added that he was inclined to deny the variances and uphold the Community Development Director’s determination. 


Commissioner Hawawini reiterated his position that the General Plan and zoning regulations were clear that views of ridgelines should not be obstructed.  Rather than 13.59 feet or 20 feet, he proposed allowing the applicant to build no more than 18 feet above existing grade, the equivalent of a normal single-family house.  


Chairman Lentz observed that Commissioner Hawawini had been fairly adamant in the past about not letting the house extend above the silhouette of San Bruno Mountain, consistent with staff’s recommended 13.59-foot height limit.  Commissioner Hawawini acknowledged that 18 feet would allow the house to protrude 4 feet above the Mountain ridgeline in the background, but only from certain vantage points.  He said he considered this a reasonable compromise.


Chairman Lentz noted that if issues come up in the process of looking at grading or HCP compliance, the City should address them.  He said staff and the Planning Commission considered many alternatives, and it seemed clear there was general consensus in support of upholding the ridgeline restrictions.  He agreed with Commissioner Jameel that 227.29 feet would be acceptable for the entire structure, not just one side.


Commissioner Hunter commented that in looking at the photographs of the site, he was struck by how little of San Bruno Mountain is still visible.  He expressed his opinion that the City should not allow any more encroachment on those public views.  


Commissioner Kerwin pointed out the photographs represent only a small snippet of the view that extends all the way to South San Francisco.


Commissioner Jameel emphasized that it was the applicant’s responsibility to review and understand the code, and the burden is on the applicant to bring the building into compliance.  


Commissioner Kerwin noted that in this case, the interpretation of the ordinance changed after the application was submitted. 


Director Prince said the materials the applicant received from the staff clearly advise applicants to inquire further if their parcels have certain features, such as watercourses and ridgelines.  He noted the ridgeline restrictions did not come up in this case until the HCP compliance determination, but the problem still needs to be addressed.


Chairman Lentz proposed setting a height limit at a relative elevation of 227.29 ft. for the entire house.  Commissioner Hawawini suggested adopting the third version of Condition B.  Chairman Lentz recommended changing the language to specify a 227.29 ft. limit for the entire house, based upon Benchmark 18, with the relative floor elevation of the 12 ft. tall garage at 210.7 feet.


Commissioner Jameel moved to conditionally approve the variances and revised conditions as proposed.


Commissioner Hunter noted the word “negative” should be inserted in Condition E.  Commissioner Kerwin recommended striking that provision entirely.  He pointed out that regulating color imposes an element of design review not imposed on other single-family houses in Brisbane.


Commissioner Hunter recalled that people had expressed concern about making sure the project blended in with its surroundings as a way of mitigating its visual impacts.  He suggested either clarifying or striking the language.


Commissioner Jameel said he would prefer to keep the provision.  Mr. Cheung stated that he planned to use earth tones.  Commissioners decided to delete Condition E.


Mr. Cheung indicated grading may need to exceed 10 feet in some areas, and he asked for additional flexibility.  Director Prince suggested revising Condition C to allow for up to one additional foot if necessary.  Commissioner Kerwin proposed adding “without staff approval” or “unless otherwise approved by staff” at the end of the first sentence in Condition C.  


Commissioner Hunter pointed out a typographical error in the third line of Condition A.  He noted the second reference to “20 ft.” should be deleted.


Director Prince said the staff will advise the building inspector of the City’s concerns about the height limits so the measurement can be checked at the framing stage.


The motion, as revised, was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 4 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter opposed).


At 9:50 p.m., the Planning Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 10:00 p.m.

NEW BUSINESS
1. Selection of Officers


Senior Planner Tune noted the Planning Commission’s rules indicate an election of officers is to take place at the first meeting in February.  He noted two Commissioners have yet to be reappointed, so it would probably be better to postpone the election until after the Commission members are appointed.


Chairman Lentz informed Commissioners that there were no items scheduled for the February 23 meeting agenda, so he suggested canceling that meeting.


Commissioner Hunter moved to continue selection of officers to the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
Planning Commission Representation at Open Space and Ecology Committee


Chairman Lentz reported that the Councilmember representatives at the February 8 Open Space and Ecology Committee recommended changing the composition of the Committee to only public members.  He noted this means Council and Planning Commission representation will be eliminated.


Commissioner Hunter said he thought the intent was to have the Committee’s recommendations better reflect interests of the public at large.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince reported that staff has engaged the services of San Francisco State University’s Public Research Institute to compile and analyze the results of the General Plan survey questionnaire.  He noted that once the survey results are available, it can be used to look at the General Plan subareas and policies.  He estimated that the results of the survey will be available sometime in April. 


Director Prince said that if the environmental reviews for current proposals for development in the Sierra Point and Baylands subareas use build-out estimates consistent with the General Plan, they can be used for other projects in the future.

Director Prince advised that the City Council scheduled a joint Baylands EIR scoping workshop meeting with the Planning Commission on March 2.  He said a second meeting has been scheduled for March 21, and additional meetings may be held as necessary.  He added that the City is committed to providing plenty of opportunities for public participation in the scoping process because clear identification of alternatives is essential to making sure the project reflects what the community wants.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hawawini asked for clarification of the guidelines applicable to potential conflicts of interest in dealing with applications that come before the Planning Commission.  Community Development Prince recommended calling the City Attorney.  
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Hunter moved to cancel the February 23 meeting and adjourn to a special joint meeting with the City Council on March 2, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

